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STAFF PRESENT:
Victor D. White, Executive Director


Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


Bryant Garrett, Director of Finance & Administration


Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering


Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:

Mayor Larry A. Dale



Bob Stroup, AOPA



Mike Loader, Royal Support



Don S. Corinna, Turner Construction



Gary Mooney, Turner Construction



Ed Hanratty, Turner Construction



Bill Lutrick, PBS&J



J. Pendergast, Jerry’s



Keith Robinson, OSI

The meeting was called to order at 8:35 a.m.

1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS & SPECIAL PRESENTATION
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A special presentation was made to John Humphrey, SAA Maintenance Department, for 20 years of service to the Airport.  A special presentation was also made to Don Corinna, Turner Construction Company, Program Manager for the Domestic Terminal Expansion Program.

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 

AUGUST 10, 2000
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Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on August 10, 2000.

Motion passed.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA

DISCUSSION OF CONSENT AGENDA ITEM A AND B

[image: image3.wmf]
Both Item A and B were pulled from the Consent Agenda for discussion.

DISCUSSION OF CONSENT AGENDA ITEM A

Executive Director White advised rental rates for the Airport Authority owned and operated T-hangars had not increased for several years.   A survey of rates at other airports in the Central Florida Region had been conducted.  The survey indicated rates at SFB were well below what the other airports charge as indicated in the chart below:

	AIRPORT
	SMALL HANGAR
	MEDIUM HANGAR
	LARGE HANGAR

	Orlando Sanford
	$190.50
	na
	$219.50

	Orlando Executive
	$235.00
	na
	$425.00

	Kissimmee
	$230.00
	na
	na

	Daytona Beach
	$350.00
	$375.00
	na

	Ormond Beach
	$232.00
	na
	$250.00

	Melbourne
	$230.00
	$318.00
	$420.00

	AVERAGE
	$244.58
	$346.50
	$328.63


There is a waiting list that includes over 15 persons for each of the hangar sizes the Authority rents.

Executive Director White recommended rates be increased by approximately 5% in each category.  New rental rates would be $200.00 for the small hangar, and $230.84 for the large hangars plus Florida sales tax making the total $214.00 and $247.00 respectively.  The new rates would be effective on October 1st, except for those tenants who had already paid for a year in advance.  At their anniversary date, the new rate would go into effect.  An option is also offered to keep the rate at the current amount for an entire year if a tenant wishes to pay for a year in advance prior to October 1st.   A discount of 5% would continue to be offered to any tenant who pays an entire year’s rent in advance.

Approval was recommended..

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Longstaff advised that even at a 5% increase the Authority would not get up to the median indicated on the survey.  The rate of increase should be at 10% per year until at least the median price was reached.  He further advised the Airport Authority is supposed to be a revenue enhancing organization.  

Executive Director White advised that opinion was shared, and we would love to make more money.  T-hangars are a sensitive issue with the general aviation community.   Preliminary notice of an increase had been sent to tenants several months ago.  No complaints had been received, which was a surprise.  Normally when T-hangar rents go up people come out of the woodwork.  The only calls received were from people wishing to take advantage of the current price by locking in for one year by paying one year in advance.   We would like to phase in the increases rather than doing it all in one shot which would make the bite easier.

Board Member Longstaff advised he would rather see increases of 10% this year and 10% next year.

Executive Director White advised the T-hangars are pretty old, and some are not in good shape.  A sizable amount of maintenance is being put into maintaining the T-hangars.  He described a T-hangar as a tin shed with a door on it, more like a carport with a door and light.  The Authority does provide restroom facilities at the end of each row of hangars. He further advised the amount of increase was at the pleasure of the Board.

Discussion continued regarding concern by the Board on policy whereby letters regarding rental increases were sent out prior to discussion with the Board.

Mayor Dale advised when you have a waiting list, and it had been several years since there was an increase in rent, the rental rate still needed to be kept on a parody with other airports and increases done on an annual basis.  The rate for a hangar should be at least in the median range.

Executive Director White advised he appreciated the comments by the Board, however, this issue had never been brought to the Board before.  It had always been an administrative function prior to his tenure.  He had been uncomfortable with not bringing it for Board discussion.  In hindsight, we probably should not have sent out notices for tenants to expect an increase.  

Chairman Wright advised setting lease rates and associated matters was something that should be left to the Board.  At the end of the day, the Board faces the City Commission on budget items.  

Board Member Longstaff advised he was uncomfortable with the letter having already gone out.  He proposed living with the 5% increase this year with automatic 10% increases annually until the rental rates were brought to the median range.

Board Member Robertson advised he thought the Executive Director had done the right thing by bringing it to the Board.  It was unfortunate that a letter had already gone out.

Chairman Wright, after reviewing the letter that had been sent, advised the letter mentioned a specific 5%, but there was nothing that would preclude the Board from setting a 10% rate increase.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to change the rate of increase to 10% this year and 10% for successive years until such time as the T-hangar rental rate was within the median range, and to provide a letter to tenants with regard to the justification for the increase to tenants.

Discussion continued regarding the number of T-hangars and annual revenue.

Director of Operations, Jack Dow, advised there were 106 T-hangars (75 small @ $190 and 31 larger @ $207).

Board Member Robertson suggested going up 10% and reviewing again in one year.

Chairman Wright advised the Executive Director could get another letter out indicating the previous letter was our intention to forewarn tenants of an increase, and an explanation as to how the Sanford Airport ranks with other airports, and that the increase is not an intent to gouge tenants, rather an attempt to keep Sanford Airport competitive with other airports in the region.

Mayor Dale advised it was his understanding that FAA required the Airport to receive fair market value for these things.

Executive Director White advised that the FAA’s primary concern is for the airfield and aeronautical areas to be self-sufficient.  That is the first rule.  How you get self-sufficient is to charge fair market value for all aeronautical products.  Defining and determining fair market value is the difficult issue.  There is a large body of recent court cases and US D.O.T. policies that have been struggling with the determination of fair market value on airports.  

Motion passed.

The Board instructed that the issue be brought back to the Board on an annual basis.

DISCUSSION OF CONSENT AGENDA ITEM B

Consider Approval of Lease Agreement Number 2000-22 with COMAIR Aviation Academy, Inc. 

Executive Director White advised as part of our efforts to keep the COMAIR Aviation Academy at the Airport for a long period of time, a new 10-year agreement that included all of their current buildings and land in one master lease had been negotiated.    The current lease had been amended 11 times, becoming quite cumbersome and the new lease would replace all of COMAIR’s other leases.

Main provisions of the new lease are as follows:

1.
Ten (10) year term, with options to extend up to 4 times of 5 years each.

2.
Total annual rent will be $155,739.91, plus Florida sales tax.

3.
To include four buildings, aircraft ramp, vehicle parking areas, and a 


fuel farm in the lease.

4.
Rental rates would be adjusted according to fair market value every two (2)


years.

5.
Financing would be obtained for a project that would permit COMAIR to 

construct interior office, classrooms, flight simulator, and storage space in an unused portion of Building 131, with amortized cost of  borrowing over 10 years.  Our loan costs would be added to the rent collected for that building.  Estimated cost of construction for the project is $200,000.

6.
COMAIR would continue to rent Building 41 until the expiration of its current term and 

separate one year lease in June, 2001.  If there were no plans to demolish that building at that time, we would consider extending the lease on a year-to-year basis.  The lease pays $9,731 annually in addition to the amounts shown in Item #2 above.

7.
COMAIR also plans to construct an addition to Hangar 455, but since the scope, 

conceptual plans, and estimated costs for that project are not yet finalized by COMAIR, we will come back at a later date and amend the master lease under the same type of financing plan as indicated for number 5 above.

In the absence of COMAIR coming back with issues for further negotiation, approval of the lease agreement was recommended.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding the lease having been sent out prior to the Board having seen it as well as the procedure for Counsel’s review of leases.

Executive Director White advised he had met with COMAIR and had advised them that he intended to present the lease to the Board this date and requested that if they had any changes or issues they should get back to him prior to the meeting.  No comments had been received from COMAIR.  Procedure was that just staff and counsel reviewed lease documents.  COMAIR has been very anxious to get this lease approved, and they were hopeful it could go to the Board soon.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding review and agreement by COMAIR of lease terms with face to face or telephone conceptual agreement of items one through seven by Gary Green.

Executive Director White advised that Gary Green had scheduled a meeting in Sanford in late September, but that the Executive Director had offered to fly to Cincinnati to expedite the negotiations.

Executive Director White advised the dynamics were different with COMAIR since they were now owned by Delta.  Changes to the leases had to go through Delta in Atlanta.  Decisions were no longer made just by COMAIR.    There was a likelihood that COMAIR could come back with a request for change to the lease, and it would have to be modified.  If there are no changes, and the lease is acceptable to COMAIR, we could go ahead with execution of the lease at the appropriate time.  He was trying to be a step ahead of the game in order to have a document that was ready to be signed in the event there was no request by COMAIR for change.  If there were significant requests for changes, he would bring it back to the Board in October.  

Mayor Dale advised he was surprised that there was no one present at the meeting representing COMAIR.

Executive Director White advised he had called Susan Burrell the day previous and left a message, a fax, and an e-mail advising her about the lease and the meeting this date.

Discussion by Chairman Wright regarding appraisals.

Executive Director White outlined the Authority’s appraisal process.  

Counsel advised the Authority had tried to stay away from tying rental increases to indexes because fair market value on the Airport was growing faster than it could be analyzed.  To his knowledge we do not have any of those kinds of leases, and it probably would not be smart to do that.  He believed we are appraising airport property in different sections on an annual basis.  As leases mature or rental is evaluated, we must have a number to plug in to defend our position to the FAA that we are getting the maximum rents we can.  A tenant has the ability to hire their own appraiser if they do not agree with our rates.  If the two appraisers disagree then a third appraiser is hired.  Then if it is not resolved, the two highest appraisals are averaged and that would be the rental rate.

Chairman Wright advised it seemed, subject to the pleasure of the Board, something should be run by COMAIR, and have them agree rather than have the Board approve a lease that had not been agreed to by COMAIR.  It seemed to be a bit backwards.

Executive Director White advised it was a bit unusual.  The only reason it had been done this time was at COMAIR’s request.  They were in a hurry to get construction underway.  They promised Delta that they would have this space finished by December.   The proposed lease had been sent to COMAIR several weeks ago, and there had been no comments back from them. 

Chairman Wright advised we are all very interested in accommodating COMAIR and we value their presence on the Airport.  From a business standpoint, it seemed to be backwards especially in the absence of response from COMAIR and having no representation by COMAIR at the meeting.

Mayor Dale advised Susan Burrell seemed to be ambiguous about the lease when he ran into her several days ago.  He was surprised that COMAIR was not represented at the meeting.

Discussion continued regarding appraisals and fair market value.

Executive Director White advised the FAA does not typically get involved with what rents are unless a complaint is filed.  We do not have to voluntarily provide FAA with information on a regular basis of what rates are except for airline type things.  It is always wise to be ahead of the game and have documentation to prove why our rates are what they are in case a protest is filed.  Appraisal is an expensive process, which this Airport has not done.  

Chairman Wright advised it would seem that the properties department should have in place some comfort level on various rental property rates.  If it meant tasking properties to get a breakdown of T-hangar space, then it should be done.  An old building in a good location is still a valuable lease.  Everything should be put together.  Then when entering into a lease it would be based on a comfortable level of lease rates or what the market will generate.  Unless there is a recommendation by staff that we will benefit by having appraisals done every two years to determine a new market value, it would seem that we could still have a comfort level with our lease rates.  If we have an appraisal of $10, a tenant could have the same property appraised and indicate $3.00.  We will butt heads to get to $6.00 when the market may or may not be at $8.00 or $9.00.  We should be able to tell people what a property is worth without having to get an appraisal.

Discussion continued.

Counsel advised he understood the Chairman’s point.  Segregating the Airport into certain areas, the first being the commerce park, the FAA does not care about the commerce park.  FAA may only consider a complaint that we are charging discriminatory rates such as favoring one tenant over another.  That is FAA’s only issue with the commerce park.  Then we have the airfield cost center.  We are supposed to pay for the cost center with aviation related properties that we have.  We might not charge fair market value for an aviation related site.  We might charge more or less depending what our airfield cost center is.  Then you have the terminal area, which is another cost center.  In the past, because the Airport was what it was until 1995, there was no need to do an appraisal.  The rate was $.06 and $.08 per square foot for ten or fifteen years.  Now that the Airport is one of the fastest growing airports in the country, the Board needs to be concerned about getting into an agreement where the airport value on the land is going to exceed what we have agreed to.  We did do an appraisal a few years ago, but in order for us to generate the most revenue that we can, if that is what we are trying to accomplish, we need to be able to have the flexibility to raise the rents.  Rents in the terminal area in 1995 were $.08 to $.10 per square foot.  Our last appraisal was $.22 per square foot.  If we had tied ourselves into an index, we would be on the short end of the stick.

Chairman Wright advised it would seem that would indicate that we needed to go to shorter lease terms.

Counsel advised we could go to shorter lease terms, however, tenants like COMAIR want ten year leases.  It would be the Board’s decision to decide the fair way to guarantee COMAIR that they will be here ten years, and still reserve the right of the Authority that they are paying fair market value.  

Mayor Dale advised he would rather see an appraisal done every five years with some fair market value in between.  The biggest complaint he got was that people were scared to have rents tied to an appraisal every year.

Executive Director White advised the Authority did not raise anyone’s rent every year.  In some cases it is three years and other cases it is five years.  The COMAIR lease is unique.

Discussion continued.

Executive Director White advised COMAIR wants to grow as much as they can unrestrained and without hindrances.  The Airport has traditionally put some leashes on COMAIR  with  the Airport growing and the possibility of conflicts.  We have provisions in the current lease whereby they could walk away at their own discretion if they decided that the Airport was too busy and they didn’t fit in anymore.  That clause was eliminated from the proposed agreement.  At the same time, references to the fact that we are absolutely going to grow this Airport in every area including the air carrier side were also eliminated from the proposed agreement.  That is the main thrust of this Airport.  We are trying to come back and say we are balancing things.  The Airport serves many different kinds of customers including general aviation, flight schools, airlines, etc.  

Counsel advised he wanted to make sure the Board understood that when the COMAIR lease was negotiated, it was at a time when business was not very good.  They have said they think they are responsible for Sanford getting a new FAA tower.  They think they are a big community provider of revenue and that the Authority should give them a rent reduction.  There was a 25% across the board rate reduction given.  The five years that was negotiated with the Board at less than fair market value for all of their leased properties needed to be adjusted in two years to make sure that we are not giving them too much credit for what they are doing.  Although, obviously, they were correct in much of what they said.  Counsel’s concern was what the rates are given that the Airport had grown in the past few years.  He was not aware that the Board had ever made an offer as opposed to accepting an offer in the past for anything.  Typically, the offer would be made by COMAIR, COMAIR would sign the lease, and the lease would come to the Board for approval.

Executive Director White advised he was willing to pull the COMAIR lease until the October meeting.  Staff was only trying to accommodate COMAIR.

Discussion by Mayor Dale and Chairman Wright as to COMAIR being aware that the lease was on the agenda today and the lack of COMAIR representation at the meeting.

Chairman Wright advised we would pass on the COMAIR lease and address it at the October meeting.  Hopefully COMAIR would respond to the lease and be present at the meeting.

Discussion regarding standard lease forms.

Executive Director White advised we do have standard form leases.  There is not one lease form that fits every lease that we have.  The COMAIR lease is one of a kind.  They are the only flight school on the Airport.  We do have standard T-hangar leases as well as others, all with specific clauses that are common to all leases.

Counsel advised we need classes of leases, aviation and non-aviation.  The law requires different clauses in the aviation and non-aviation leases.  Our policy is whatever we do if we do not have lease classifications.  We can have a policy that if a tenant fits into a certain class they will get a certain class of lease.  We are close to that.  COMAIR is unique in that it is a combination of aviation and non-aviation property.  Everything has to be in that lease.  The last COMAIR lease was such a mess that no lending institution would lend anything on it.   A loan would be needed in order to do the buildout for COMAIR.  Leases that Counsel reviews are only the leases that the Board would expect him to review such as StarPort, Orlando Aviation, OSI and OSD.  He further advised he had never seen a T-hangar lease.  

The COMAIR lease was pulled from the agenda and would be addressed at the October meeting.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA
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DISCUSSION AGENDA ITEM A

Consider approval of Fiscal Year 2001 Capital Improvement Program Legislative Priority
Executive Director White advised that staff had provided the Board with a list of five (5) projects that were ranked by the Board as top legislative priorities for the Fiscal Year 2000 session.   (A copy of the list was provided for reference.)  Our top priority last year was to obtain grant funds for land acquisition and expansion of the runways on the east side of the Airport.  All of our emphasis was placed on this project, and we were very successful in receiving $8.349 million from the State at the end of the legislative session.  Our second priority last year was to acquire grant funding for the construction of infrastructure improvements needed to support the development of the northside aviation complex along State Road 46.  We believe that this year we should put all of our efforts into seeking funds for this project, with a slight modification to the project scope, recommending the addition of the Commerce Park and Foreign Trade Zone area into the total venue, and simply describing the project as “Commerce Park and Aviation Complex Infrastructure Development.”  This should provide more flexibility as to location where the funds could be spent.  Very rough estimates of the cost of improvements needed in these areas are estimated at $10 million.  (A one-page draft description of the elements that comprise the project was provided for reference).

Approval was recommended for the project as the Authority’s number one priority for presentation to the State Legislature next session.

Discussion ensued regarding infrastructure on the Airport.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding where the $10 million number came from, and if the State would ask for details as to how the Authority would spend the money.

Executive Director White advised between now and the time we go to the Legislature with our request we would have to give specifics and fine-tune some of the categories.

Chairman Wright advised we have a whole bevy of consultants, and the Executive Director probably should outline what we are trying to get and put some numbers to it.  

Mayor Dale advised the Executive Director should meet with him and work on it.  The timetable for completion was set at September 15, 2000.

Discussion regarding lobbyists and the September 15th  deadline. 

Discussion regarding the Authority’s legislative consulting contract with Lena Juarez of JEJ.

Counsel advised that his recollection was that the contract was extended for two years in 1998.  We could very well not have a lobbyist at this time.

Chairman Wright strongly suggested that the Authority do what was needed in the near term to insure that the Airport Authority had representation by a lobbyist for the upcoming legislative session.

Discussion continued with regard to joining with the City of Sanford and OSI in their lobbyist contract with Bobby Brantley of Shutts and Bowen.

Chairman Wright advised he had a conflict since he was associated with the firm of Shutts and Bowen, and would have to recuse himself.  He would have to declare that he had a conflict and would not be able to vote on the issue.

Mayor Dale advised that there had been discussion by the City Commission regarding the Authority’s use of the City of Sanford’s lobbyist, Bobby Brantley of Shutts & Bowen.  The discussion was not a directive from the City, but rather a concern that the commission had.  It had become very confusing last year.  He recommended that the Sanford Airport Authority piggyback along with the City of Sanford and OSI by sharing the cost of their lobbyist.  Seminole County also utilized Bobby Brantley as their lobbyist.  He further advised that there would be one Board Member, Sandra Glenn, who would not like the change. 

Mayor Dale advised that the dollars that the Authority would be seeking were the same dollars that the City and OSI want.  The City will be asking for some money for other projects as well, but those do not come out of the same pile of money.  What the Authority wants and what the City and OSI want is the same thing.

The Authority’s file for JEJ, the Authority’s legislative consultant, was furnished to the Chairman and the Executive Director.

Chairman Wright advised that the Authority’s contract with JEJ expired with the end of the last legislative session.  

Executive Director White advised timing was probably appropriate for the Board to consider hiring a lobbyist at this time.

Discussion continued as to a not to exceed amount.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to ask the City of Sanford if the Authority could piggyback on the City’s contract for legislative consultant services with Shutts & Bowen’s Bobby Brantley at a fee not to exceed $50,000.

Counsel advised it was appropriate to ask staff to go to the City and ask if they would be willing to allow the Authority to participate with their lobbyist and to negotiate a dollar amount.

Mayor Dale advised the City had already offered to allow the Authority to do just that.

Counsel advised, in that case, it would be a matter of the Executive Director working out the numbers with the City Manager and bringing back an agreement with the City for Board approval  It should be documented with an agreement with the City because of revenue diversion issues.   

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding any disadvantages to the Authority in having one lobbyist representing the City of Sanford, OSI and Sanford Airport Authority.

Counsel advised that the only downside he could see would be that OSI would not have a lot of interest in northside development money.

Discussion continued regarding mixed signals and the problems created when more than one person represented the Airport.

Motion passed.

Board Member Robertson voted no.

Chairman Wright declared a conflict and recused himself.  A copy of a Notice of Conflict is attached to these minutes.

DISCUSSION AGENDA ITEM B

Consider  Approval of Change Orders 7, 8, and 9 with Mark Construction Company for the Terminal Expansion Program

Executive Director White advised three (3) separate change orders with  Mark Construction for the Terminal Project were presented for approval.  They are broken into separate change orders as follows in order to understand the source of the funding for each component:

· Change Order Number 7 is solely for items that were unforeseen at the time of the original contract award to Mark, and that have subsequently become needed during the course of the construction work.  The total cost of these additional items is $38,506, but we have offsetting credits of $15,402 due to some deletions of work or modifications of work methods that have saved some money.  This leaves a net increase of $23,104 for this change order, which will be funded, from the Contingency Account.  After making this deduction, there is still a remaining balance of more than $1.3 million in the Contingency Account.

· Change Order Number 8 is for items that were anticipated at the time of contract award, and for which an allowance or line item account was included in the original project budget.  I have identified each of the line items so that you can refer to the individual account in the overall budget page.  None of these amounts go over the budget amount.  The total of this change order is $964,906.73.

· Change Order Number 9 is for the construction of the office space for TBI.  Again, this is an anticipated expense and falls totally within the budgeted amount of $350,000.  However, because the actual cost of the work came in over budget, TBI is responsible for paying the difference directly to Mark for the overrun.

The Change Order Ad Hoc Review Committee had met to go over each of the items, and recommended approval by the Board.  The Committee had scrutinized each item in great detail, and there was some concern expressed over several of the unforeseen items that the design team should have anticipated during the engineering for the project.  As a result, HNTB had been officially notified of the Authority’s concern about the growing number of these types of items, and that we fully expect HNTB to provide an analysis of the reasons why these items occurred during the construction process, and how HNTB planned to deal with the extra costs incurred by  the Authority as a result.

Staff recommended approval of the change orders and authorization for the Executive Director to sign the necessary documents.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve Change Orders Number 7, 8, and 9 as recommended.

Motion passed.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding contingency.

DISCUSSION AGENDA ITEM C

Procedure for Performance Evaluation of Executive Director 

Chairman Wright discussed the procedure being developed for conducting an evaluation of the Executive Director’s performance over the past two years.   A form had been included in agenda packages for Board Members to examine, evaluate the Executive Director, and return by September 20, 2000, to the office of  Mayor Dale at the City of Sanford.

Discussion ensued.

DISCUSSION AGENDA ITEM D

Consider Approval of JPA Grant for $8.349 million 100% grant

Executive Director White advised the Authority received a grant agreement from the State of Florida FDOT for $8.349 million, 100% grant with no matching funds required.  

Chairman Wright advised the $8.349 million had come through after a lot of hard work on the part of Mayor Dale persuading the Governor’s Office out of a veto.  The next wrangle was with FDOT because they wanted to interpret the grant as money that would be cost reimbursable, which would have meant that the Authority would have to spend the money first and then get reimbursement.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, passing a resolution to accept the Joint Participation Agreement for $8.349, and authorize the Chairman to execute the documents.

Motion passed.

The Executive Director reported on the following:


DRI Sufficiency Responses submitted on schedule to DCA and ECFRPC.


Collection of advalorem taxes on airport tenants.

Executive Director White advised he would not recommend the Authority collecting sales taxes for the advalorem taxes on airport properties because the attorney for the Department of Revenue had said if we were to do this we would have to charge a state sales tax for the property tax amount that we would be collecting.  

Counsel advised that he had spoken with Ray Valdes’ office advising that the Port Authority had indicated they do not have any interest if the sales tax is attached, and his office is trying to get a more definitive opinion out of the counsel for the Department of Revenue.
 

Counsel further advised that the opinion was very general.  It does offer an option that if the non-payment of the tax is not an event of default it may not be taxable from a sales tax standpoint.  The tax assessor’s office was concerned about the generality of the opinion, and the person who rendered the opinion had indicated in his letter that it was not in his area of expertise.    The tax assessor is working backward to the Department of Revenue trying to get a more valid opinion.  He thought the reason the opinion came out as it did was that it was probably more related to a private individual landlord trying to collect ad valorem taxes from his tenant, which would be his primary liability.  


Discussion continued.


Operational statistics



Publicly advertised RFP for audit


Hangar 5 demolition


ILS Project 

Counsel briefed the Board on the  following:

ILS Project


Cargo Centre


Taxiway S Mitigation for SJRWMD and CORP of Engineers


Grant Loan for Terminal Building Closing delayed to October


JettAire Litigation

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding impending crisis with parking problems.

Discussion continued regarding options of the Authority.  

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding beginning the process for a parking structure immediately.

Executive Director White advised that the number one complaint he received from citizens and customers was parking.  A shuttle had been discussed for peak periods, however, that costs money.  Post Buckley would be working on parking in the master plan.  The average cost of a parking structure within the State of Florida ranged from $7,000 per space to $20,000 depending on how elaborate it was.

Board Member Longstaff requested a presentation by the Authority’s consultant on parking planning, options, and pros and cons.

Discussion continued regarding consultants, parking, master plan, and the imminent approval from the FAA for the master plan.

Executive Director White advised he would suggest creation of technical advisory and policy advisory committee.  He requested volunteers from Board Members to serve on those committees for input and guidance throughout the process of master planning.  Public meetings would have to be conducted if there were more than two board members on the same committee.  At least one person could serve on each committee.

Karl Geibel advised the policy advisory committee would also have a slot for the Chairman, Mayor, and Seminole County Commissioner.  The committees had not been set up as yet.

Executive Director White advised setting the committees was part of the FAA requirement to have user input when doing a master plan.  There must be representation of general aviation, airlines, governmental agencies, airport sponsors, etc.  It would be a guidance committee.  The technical advisory committee would be the most technical and hands on.

Karl Geibel advised the technical committee would include representatives of FBO’s, major tenants like COMAIR and OSI, AOPA, SANAC, and other groups that would be of interest to the process.  The policy committee would be representative of the major corporations, commissioners, etc. for policy making.

Chairman Wright advised there was a slot for a technical person and requested anyone interested to contact the Executive Director.

Board Member Longstaff asked if it could be made an action of the Board to reflect to staff that parking would be high on the priority list.   

Discussion continued.

Mayor Dale advised he was concerned that we are now concerned that we did not have room for parking, and the Board gave direction that Parking Lot B would be expanded.  The Alamo lease was passed based on the fact that they were willing to do that.  We don’t need surprises.  That area was to have been an interim solution and now we find that we have given it away.  

Executive Director White advised it had come as a surprise to him that the drawings/surveys being utilized were done six years ago.  When the actual survey was done of the Alamo parcels, it turned out that the other documents were incorrect.

Chairman Wright asked if the Board could get PBS&J to make a presentation of the process of the Master Plan and get some direction from the Board on priorities, with a breakdown on the timeline.  He advised for the past several years every time something goes wrong it is blamed on the fact that we do not have a master plan, and we are still waiting.

Mayor Dale advised we do not need to have drawings around that are inaccurate.

Karl Geibel advised he would arrange for PBS&J to make a presentation as soon as possible after the kick-off meetings.  

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding a copy of the DRI being made available for the public to review.

Executive Director White advised it would be available.

Board Member Herbenar advised he would appreciate having a copy and/or being advised when it was available.

Discussion regarding TBI.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding negotiations for purchase of property on the east side of the Airport for the purpose of construction of a sewer plant by the City of Sanford, with the balance of the parcel being available for purchase by the Airport Authority for runway extension.  He requested a motion from the Board to authorize him to bring a letter of intent to proceed to closing.   The Authority would be able to purchase 110 acres.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Wright advised the Authority was going to purchase that land anyway, and needed to begin picking up pieces of property as they become available.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, authorizing the Chairman to work with Mayor Dale and to execute the contract to purchase property for a contract price of $18,000 per acre and in the event that the contract is accepted, carry to closing to acquire the property at a cost not to exceed $2.5 million.

Motion passed.

Mayor Dale advised he would urge the Board to modify the DRI once the closing is done.  A Phase I Environmental Study would need to be done on the property as well as a survey.

Discussion continued as to other property owners in the same area inquiring about the Airport Authority purchasing their property.  

Mayor Dale advised the breakdown of the grant was $4 million for land acquisition and the rest for DRI modification, environmental mitigation permitting, planning and engineering, and all costs associated with that.  

Executive Director White advised in wording a letter to Cheryl at FDOT it was defined as both runway extensions.  Eligible projects were defined as land acquisition, relocation, planning and engineering design, permitting, environmental mitigation, DRI and construction processes as it pertains to runway and associated taxiway expansion.  It did not indicate a specific runway. 

Discussion continued.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:45 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White

Executive Director
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